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CHAPTER MEETING AND CONTACT INFO:

Gwinnett Chapter- 7:30 PM on the 3rd  Thursday of every month.  First Baptist Church of Lawrenceville, 165 Clayton Street,   Contact June Cooper by phone 770-995-5268, or email jc30044@flash.net

TCF Atlanta website:  www.tcfatlanta.org     Gwinnett

website:www.tcfgwinnett.homestead.com/index.html
Georgia Regional Coordinator:  Muriel Littman, 404-603-9942  Email muriellittman@comcast.net 

The Compassionate Friends National Office: 1-877-969-0010

www.thecompassionatefriends.org 

OTHER AREA CHAPTERS:

Atlanta (Tucker) Chapter - 7:30 PM - second Tuesday of every month.  First Christian Church of Atlanta, 4532 LaVista Road, Tucker  Cindy Durham 770-938-6511, Tamie Dodge  770-982-2251 or Joe Hobbs, 770-879-0023  Sibling Group – same time, ages 12 & up.  Nina Florence 404-484-2618            

 Sandy Springs Chapter - 7:15 PM -  fourth Wednesday of every month. Link Counseling Center, 348 Mt. Vernon Highway, Sandy Springs Note:  Nov. and Dec. meetings will be the third Wednesday of the month instead of the fourth. 

Muriel Littman  404-603-9942 

Southwest Atlanta Chapter - 7:30 PM on the first Thursday of every month. Ben Hill United Methodist Church, 2099 Fairburn Road, SW, Atlanta  Jackie McLoyd   404-346-4217  

Walton Chapter – 7:00 pm fourth Thursday each month - Walnut Grove United Methodist Church, 915 Church Way, Loganville, Genie Lissemore  770-464-9385 

Athens Chapter - 7:30 PM on the second Monday of every month. Holy Cross Lutheran Church, 800 West Lake Drive (ext. of Alps Road),   Johnnie Sue Moore 706-769-6256

Marietta Chapter - 7:00-9:00 p.m. First Tuesday; Fellowship Hall of Marietta First Baptist Church , 148 Church St.    Karen Chambers, 770-565-8360 or Kathy Kelcourse, 770-579-3512. Also, "Day Meeting"  The Marietta Chapter offers a daytime meeting for those who cannot attend at night, or who would like a 2nd meeting in the month. The meeting is held on the third Tuesday of the month from 1:00 until 3:00 p.m. at Dianne Brissey 1676 Valor Ridge Dr., Kennesaw, GA 30152.  

Call Dianne for directions  770-919-1978 

Rome Chapter    Sandra Stinson (706) 235-6108  or Ginger Miles  706-291-0355  

Dalton Georgia Chapter-  Dawn Sissons  706-277-3312 or cell phone 706-264-4458  

Pickens County Chapter – 7:00 pm second Tuesday each month at Georgia Mountain Hospice in Jasper.  Call Anne Morrow at 706-692-5656.

A non-denominational self-help support group offering friendship, understanding and hope to bereaved families who have experienced the death of a child at any age, from any cause.

"The mission of The Compassionate Friends is to assist families in the positive resolution of grief following the death of a child and to provide information to help others be supportive."
www.tcfatlanta.org   www.thecompassionatefriends.org
We need not walk alone.

We are The Compassionate Friends

Dear Friends,

The Gwinnnett  newsletter is available both in print and through e-mail.   If you have received this issue in print and would prefer to receive e-mail instead, please notify us at MemoriesR4Ever@hotmail.com or 770-932-5862.  This will help keep our postage and printing costs down.  We welcome your suggestions to improve our chapter newsletter.

We need your input for the newsletter. Poetry, letters and stories submitted by parents, siblings and grandparents will be an important part of each issue.  Our next issue, Winter 2007/2008, will cover the months of  December, January & February.

We will also continue to recognize birth and death dates as times of special remembrance within our TCF family.  Please communicate this important information to us if you have not already done so.  

[image: image2.wmf]  THANK YOU!
Many parents give back to TCF through volunteer opportunities as a means of honoring their child.  Without volunteers our group would not exist.  We are grateful to these volunteers:    Janice Pattillo for serving as Chapter Team Co-Leader, in memory of her son Michael Pattillo;  (Janice & her husband Wayne also help maintain our Children’s Memorial Garden);  June Cooper, Chapter Team Co-Leader, in memory of her daughter, Wendy McMain & in memory of her sister, Noreen Keenan;  Meg Avery, Coach Co-Leader & Newsletter Editor in memory of her son James Avery; Mike Sullivan, Chapter Treasurer, and Debbie Sullivan for making birthday phone calls, in memory of their daughter, Amanda Sullivan;  Terry Sparks, for serving as co-leader & group facilitator, in memory of his daughter, Natalie Sparks;  Gary Fox, group facilitator  in memory of his son, G.W. Fox;  Nancy Long, for creating & mailing Remembrance Cards in memory of her son Joe Beatty, and Sandy Lavender, organizing & setting up the library in memory of her daughter Ashley Lauren Hull.
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WE REMEMBER…



AUTUMN BIRTHDAYS

September, October, November

Franklin Lewis “Shane” Martin

09-01-77

Donald Joseph Sargent


09-04-82

Karen Hendler



09-07-60

Xavier Ray



09-07-95

Jermaine Howard                                     09-11-89





9-11-89

Kimberly Dawn Marshall                        09-11-79

9-11-79

Tom Waters



09-16-75

Melissa Hermanns


09-16-83

Darryl Reed



09-19-60

Shawn Lippman


09-19-86

John Andrew Sims


09-19-04

Johnathon David Solar


09-23-80

Russ Allen



09-25-76

Heidi Goodman



09-25-79

Jessica Dodge



09-25-87

Julie Lyn Donaldson


09-26-73

Catherine Amiss


09-26-81

Michael Taronji



09-28-93

Blake Hinson



09-29-72

Johnny Banks, Jr.


10-06-66

Scott Tarbell



10-06-74

Adrian Ortiz



10-07-98

Richard Parrish Mayberry

10-10-71

Alan Parish



10-11-61

Matthew Jonathan Miller

10-13-81

Jason “Scott” Childress


10-16-71

Kenneth Newman


10-18-81

Christopher Gordon 


10-19-66

Chase Benton



10-19-88

Matthew Brackner


10-25-76

Joshua Ricky Marlin Johnson

10-28-86

Virginia Leigh Phillips


11-03-86

Misty Autumn Dubose


11-05-72

Robert David Parsons


11-07-76

Pablo “Pablito” Medrano

11-07-96

Matthew Dwyer



11-07-79

Jennifer Dailey



11-09-82

Brannon Springer


11-10-79

Jeffrey Wolcott



11-12-80

Melissa Dennis



11-12-80

Amanda Christine Warnock

11-13-87

Pamela Leigh Thompson

11-15-66

Frankie Ortiz



11-26-95

Edward Dietzel



11-27-69

Daniel Hager



11-29-73

Dana  McKibben


11-29-71

Clayton Olvey



11-30-70
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AUTUMN ANNIVERSARIES

September, October, November

Chase Benton



09-01-05

Chad Gordon



09-03-96

Kyle Copija



09-04-06

G.W. Fox



09-11-00

Jeffrey Wolcott



09-13-91

Nicholas Harris



09-15-00

Shannon Marie Stephens

09-16-01

John Andrew Sims


09-19-04

Matthew Dwyer



09-21-97

Adam Lee Jones


09-21-02

Karen Hendler



09-21-04

James R. Avery, III


09-22-97

Tommy McDonald


09-22-98

Amanda Sullivan


09-22-00

Scott Tarbell



09-26-02

Johnathon David Solar


09-27-98

Michael V. “Mike” Hogue

09-28-03

Richard Parrish Mayberry

10-04-00

Ross Creel



10-09-03

Johnathan England


10-10-02

Brandon Christopher Shane

10-12-98

Franklin Lewis “Shane” Martin

10-14-05

Elizabeth “Beth” Wood


10-15-03

Drew Adams



10-15-06

Matthew Brackner


10-17-00

Jacob Meadows



10-19-98

Cristina Jane Vargas Howerton

10-19-04

Christopher Reed


10-20-05

Bo Tuggle



10-22-92

Joey Robinson



10-23-98

Ashley Lauren Hull


10-27-02

Jarod Robert Wills


10-28-98

Jared Chambers



10-28-04

Ryan David Bowers


10-29-99

Lindsey Marie Townsend

11-14-02

Daniel Hager



11-14-05

Robert David Parsons                              11-24-91

Ashley Bradford                                      11-24-04

Ronald “Bruce” West                              11-24-04

David Adair



11-26-02

Robert Coltman                                        11-28-91

Mark William Evans, Jr.                          11-29-04

*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   

Welcome...[image: image7.wmf]The Classroom for Learning to Live Again 
Many of us are very aware of classrooms at this time of the year as the new school year begins for our children and young people of all ages.  For some, the experience is not one they look forward to with pleasure, and it means the end of the carefree, unscheduled days of the summer.  There was no need in their lives for continuous disciplined thinking and living. There were happy vacations, lots of swimming in a pool, picnics, and lots of baseball playing --- all requiring lots of running and yelling, and of course the quiet lazy times when they could read about their special interests, work on hobbies, or just do nothing. 
Now they are required to settle down into a set schedule and routine of doing what they may not especially enjoy at school, in the classroom and at home.  They must adjust to the confinement of sitting behind a desk for a specific time and to the need to concentrate for long periods of time on courses that are required for their education, but in which they have no special interest and which they may not even be able to comprehend.  So, they must discipline their thinking, or they will be disciplined with extra work, low or failing grades, seemingly unfair, demanding teachers, and with questioning parents. 
We can liken this setting somewhat, but in a much more intense way, to bereaved parents as they attempt to pick up the pieces of their lives after their child has died, and attempt to make some sense out of it all.  Our happy carefree summer was the time before we experienced this most crushing loss, no matter how large or numerous our problems may have been in reality. Compared to this loss, all other problems simply fade away as if they never existed.  And now, at least for a time, we are faced with the belief that there can never be any more summers.  We must learn to climb out of this abyss.  For those who have accomplished this, they report that this education is the most difficult work anyone will ever do. 
We can imagine that we are in a classroom. Here, we are encouraged because we learn that all the other students are bereaved parents. So, the first step upward is when we learn that we are not alone, that there are those around us who do understand, and who really do know how it feels and how painful it really is.  Next, we discover that there are no teachers to tell us what is right and what is wrong.  Instead, there are guides to assure us they and others more advanced than we are, have also had the same thoughts and feelings, or similar ones.  This assurance that we are not "cracking up" gives us the confidence we need to climb up several more steps. 
At this point, we find that it is becoming easier to concentrate on at least some of the simple daily tasks, such as grocery shopping or planning and preparing a meal or making a special dessert the family hasn't had for so long.   Seeing their approval and appreciation gives us the power to discipline ourselves to try even harder because we see and feel that we have made a lot of progress with this "course" which we are required to "pass". 
It doesn't matter if, during our most difficult periods, we slip back down a few steps.  Because by this time, we have climbed the steps of concentrations and disciplines.  We have the assurance that there are many hands reaching out to us and voices encouraging us, assuring us that we are almost there.  However it is always necessary for each one of us to take each step by himself.  Finally, we just know beyond a shadow of a doubt, that if others did it and they believe in us, then we can do it, too.  So no matter at what step you are in the "course" in this classroom, you can receive the help, the assurance, and the encouragement you may need to "graduate".  Then you may help the many others who every day are just beginning and are just entering this classroom. 
For you the first step may be to come to our meeting where you can meet and talk with the other "students" who are still struggling at various levels with the same "course" that you are.  Even if you don't need us, we need you.  Take that first big step and come to the meetings... you will get the help you need. 
Reprinted from the 

--Bereaved Parents USA of Tri County, MO Newsletter 

A ninth birthday….Nine Years Later

Tomorrow is August the 1st, 2007

The 22nd would have been Jarod’s ninth birthday. 

He was born on Aug. 22 1998 and died on Oct 28, 1998, just two months later of SIDS.   Here we are, with only a slight memory of him.   His beautiful face, thoughts of what he might have been like at this age. 

School is due to start on the 13th of August and he would have been in the 4th or 5th grade   Registration would be soon. Tax free weekend is coming up. The things we could have bought for school, paper, pencils and all the crayons, markers, glue -  A set of new clothes to wear and new shoes….

A birthday present for a boy that would have been nine years old. 

A ninth birthday-that we cannot celebrate.

We can only wish you a Happy Birthday Jarod, for your ninth birthday,

Nine Years Later

Love,  Mom

Peggy Wills 7/31/07 

TCF Gwinnett

10 Years…How Can It Be Possible?
This Sept. 22, 2007 marks the 10th anniversary of the day James made the decision that ended his life, and in turn, also changed our lives forever.   It just seems impossible that it’s been ten years since that day when we were faced with the most painful unimaginable, grief, sorrow and despair we have ever endured.   When we went to our first TCF meeting in November, it seemed that we would never find the kind of hope and level of acceptance that some parents, further down the road, had seemed to achieve.   Truly, I never thought I would live a year without my son.  The heartache was utterly unbearable, the sadness was a gut-wrenching pain that would leave me physically doubled over.   I thought for sure I would die of a broken heart, and many nights I would wonder if I would wake up the following morning, but much to my surprise, and sometimes dismay, I did.   My husband & I continued to attend TCF for a couple months until we learned that couples grieve differently and while I had found a source of comfort and understanding that I needed, it wasn’t the right place for my husband.   Another lesson that we had to learn was that it is okay for couples to grieve differently, in spite of the fact that we, as parents, were both suffering the same loss, the death of our only child.    Month after month I willingly went to TCF meetings, even though sometimes it was difficult as I drove there, once again realizing that attending a meeting was another jolt of reality that where I was going was a place where I fit in and that because James died, I belonged to such a group.   I listened to other parents and when I heard seasoned bereaved parents talk calmly without crying, I thought “that will never be me”.   My world as I knew it was over and trying to rebuild a life seemed impossible, and I really didn’t even care about tomorrows anymore either.   Just making it through each day, one day at a time, took all the physical and emotional strength I could muster.  It was quite a surprise to me when the first anniversary came to be and I was still alive.  I was convinced that people could die of a broken heart, but it didn’t happen to me.  I knew that I was alive and I had to live; I had to care about myself and the life I had left.   It has been ten long years of rediscovering how to enjoy life, learning coping skills, having to compensate and compromise with what I’ve got and what and whom I don’t have.   Dealing with all the grief issues, handling all the constant questions, being haunted by the what ifs, should be’s and supposed to be’s, the many why’s,  gradually subsided to a level that didn’t deplete my emotional energy on a daily basis.   

In these ten years I’ve learned more than I ever wish I had to and I constantly wish I could have learned these lessons from another way.  I’d give anything to have James back but it will never happen. We won’t be reunited again here on earth; every day brings me one day closer to seeing James again in our eternal life.   In the meantime, my husband and I have overcome so many obstacles that it truly seems a miracle that we are alive, still married, and seemingly mostly normal adults (at least to most people) while living a life that is just not the way it’s supposed to be.  Of course we dreamed of the day we’d see James graduate from high school, that we could support his college and career choices, that we’d dance at his wedding and rejoice when he would become a daddy and we would be proud grandparents.  Instead so many dreams are left unfulfilled and we watch friends and relatives life paths follow “the way it’s supposed to be.”    There’s always an ache when it’s someone else’s wedding and someone else’s grandchild, but that’s just the way it is.   We are blessed with the many wonderful memories of the 14 years and 2 months that we had with James, and we try not to focus on the sadness and bitterness that we can no longer create more memories.   

For those who are beginning their journey, I wish I could say that it gets better.  Some days are better than others.  Sometimes it gets easier and the pain is not so sharp.  There are still the triggers that bring up tears.   Holidays are not the same and never will be.  I’ve learned that what works for me and how I feel and how to deal with a situation is what I need to do, no matter what people tell me I should do or how I should feel. Their “shoulds” are a burden I don’t need.  Figuring out what I’m capable of and what’s right for a particular circumstance in my world that seems so wrong without James, guides me in the direction for hope & healing.     Not a day goes by that I don’t think of James.   Every morning when I wake up he’s the first person I think of, no matter where I am, at home or away.   I think of what he would say in a certain situation, what he would do, where he would be now, all the wonderings fill my thoughts daily.

There have been many many moments of healing, comforts and support over the past ten years, as well as tons of anguish, pain, guilt, sorrows and regrets.   Compassionate Friends is now a place where I help others, instead of being the one who needs help.   Reaching out to other families in the school where I work has given me an outlet to help others, in memory of James.   My husband continues to volunteer with Scouts and has worked with so many teenagers, in memory of James.  We’ve been host parents to five foreign exchange students and our lives have been enriched.    Our marriage has had more than its share of rocky times, but we’ve endured and recently celebrated our 29th anniversary.     We can’t help James anymore, but we can help ourselves and help others, in his memory.   We know now how important it is to have patience, kindness, compassion, sensitivity, and thoughtfulness toward each other and to friends and family.    We treasure each and every day because we know how precious life is.   James taught us so much with his life and with his untimely death and those are lessons we can’t turn our backs on.   His life was important, made a difference and we remember him every day, miss him every day and love him every single day.    We validate his life by living our lives to the fullest for all three of us.

[image: image8.wmf]So on this tenth anniversary, although we are filled with sadness as we remember and relive the tragic moments of that terrible day, we know we have to be proud of ourselves and how far we’ve come and we thank James for coming into our lives, being the terrific son that he was and we celebrate his life, on his anniversary and every day.  He is forever young, forever loved, forever missed & forever remembered.

By Meg Avery, James’ mom

7/15/83  -  9/22/97

Autumn Tears

We look back on September and we realize that somehow we made it through those dreaded first days of school.  Whether it was the anticipation or the actual days that were the worst, we survived.  We used our faith, our support systems or just plain hard work and made it over yet another hurdle.  We watched small children heading for their first day of kindergarten, listened to excited teenagers talk of high school and heard stories of children leaving home to attend post-secondary school.  Somehow we rode the waves of grief and found ourselves ashore again.

As these waves subside new ones will build as we head into the holidays that speak of, and to, children.  Halloween will soon approach and for some, painful memories.  Thanksgiving arrives to exemplify family and togetherness and Christmas looms ahead.  These special days are forever reminders of our loss – the costumes we’ll never sew, the empty chair at turkey dinner, the fun and magic we’ll never share with someone we love.  Forever reminders that our child has died.

To survive when these events and anniversary days come around let’s find time to think of the good memories we have – the announcement of our long awaited pregnancy at Thanksgiving dinner, the look of excitement on our son’s first Halloween night, the vision of our daughter helping prepare the turkey dinner.  These holidays will always be reminders that our child died.  Let us also make them reminders that our child lived!  They left us memories more precious than any others to hold and celebrate!

By Penny Young, TCF Powell River, British Columbia

Camp Braveheart

Camp Braveheart, sponsored by Hospice of Northeast Georgia Medical Center, is a three-day day camp designed to address the needs of kids and teens who have experienced the death of a loved one.  The emotional needs of kids & teens dealing with the unique trials of moving from childhood to adulthood present a complex set of challenges.  When someone close to them dies, they may feel left out and misunderstood in their grieving and they may not know how to access the information and encouragement they need to deal with their loss as productively as possible.  The camp is free; however, registration is limited.  All kids or teens attending Camp Braveheart, as well as their parent(s) or legal guardian(s) must complete an interview as part of the registration process.   Scheduled dates for 2007 camps are as follows:

October 12 – 14 High School Age/Teens

For more information about Camp Braveheart, or to schedule an interview, call 770-533-8888 or 1-888-572-3900 (toll free) and ask for Jen Sorrells or Robert Gillespie.  Hospice of Northeast Georgia Medical Center is located at 2150 Limestone Parkway, Suite 222 in Gainesville, GA.  

[image: image9.png]



Grief is not a mere word, but a journey through the pathways of our heart.  To where our journey leads us is never certain, but is painful just the same.  Grief should not be measured by pain, but also by love.  To love is to hurt, to hurt is to heal, to heal is to accept.  No grief is ever the same.  Please, be kind to yourself.

By Susie Cross

In Memory of her son Jasper Burns, 3/16/83 – 2/11/99

A Poem for All Parents in Memory of Shane

A GRIEVING PARENT

A grieving parent is someone who will;

never forget their child no matter how painful memories are,

A grieving parent is someone who;

yearns to be with their dead, but cannot conceive leaving their living ones.

A grieving parent is someone who;

has a part of a heart as the rest is buried with their child.

A grieving parent is someone who; 

begs for relief from the memories which plague them, and then feels guilty when they get it.

A grieving parent is someone who;

pretends to be happy and enjoying life when they are really dying inside.

A grieving parent is someone who;

can cry or laugh at the drop of a hat whenever they remember their beloved child.

A grieving parent is someone who;

feels as though they just lost their child yesterday, no matter how much time has passed.

A grieving parent is someone who;

fears for their remaining family because they cannot bear to have any more losses.

A grieving parent is someone who;

sits by their child’s gravestone and feels a knife stabbing their heart.

A grieving parent is someone who;

wants to help others who have lost loved ones because somehow their loss is theirs all over again.

Written by Judy Skapnak In Memory of Shane Martin, 9/1/77 – 10/14/05 Son of Gail & Hillman Martin, Winder, GA -  TCF Gwinnett 

Halloween

[image: image10.wmf]It is here, this day of merriment

And children’s pleasure.

Gremlins and goblins

And ghosties at the door

Of your house.

And the other children

Come to the door of your mind.

Faces out of the past,

Small ghosts with sweet, painted faces.

They do not shout.

Those children

Who no longer march laughing

On a cold Halloween night,

They stand at the door of your mind –

And you will let them in,

So that you can give them

The small gifts of your Halloween –

A smile and a tear.

By Sascha Wagner, From her book “Wintersun”

An Unbreakable Bond

From the same roots

Nourished by the same soil

We grew, side by side.

One a little older, the other a little taller,

Such different blossoms,

Different, yet strangely the same.

We grew, our lives entwined,

Held together by shared experiences,

Common joys and sorrows,

Whispered secrets known to us alone.

Through that bond of love,

We shared strength.

We grew, our different paths parting us,

An ocean between.

Yet slender tendrils of love still reached out one to another

They touched and they formed a bond once more,

An unbreakable bond like steel,

Through which strength and love flowed once more.

Then, too soon, the bond tightened,

As I was drawn to her side.

Entwined once more, I held her

And watched helplessly,

As she withered and died.

I am alone.

Yet that bond of love,

That bond between sisters

Is eternal

Even death cannot sever it,

Because my sister still lives

In heaven and in my heart.

By Sharon Gray

Written for her sister, Jenny

Reprinted from “We Need Not Walk Alone”

Camp Magik

Camp Magic (Mainly About Grief in Kids) is a special camp for kids age 7 – 17 who have lost a parent, sibling or other close loved one.  The mission of Camp Magik is to provide a safe & nurturing environment where children can express their grief over the death of a loved one and begin to heal.  Camp Magik is a place where kids who are learning to deal with grief get counseling from professionals.  That’s just part of the magic; much of the real healing comes from being around other kids the same kind of similar loss.  Camp Magik is a regular camp in many ways – canoeing, rope courses, campfires, storytelling, hiking, and just plain fun. But it is also a structured method of helping kids learn to come to terms with their grief.  Each weekend camp is free of charge.   Each camp will be divided into two groups:  one for ages 7-11 and one for ages 12-17.  There is one remaining camp session to be held as follows:

October 5-7 at Camp YWCO in Clarkesville, GA

For parents and guardians, there will be a special Sunday workshop (Oct. 7) from 9 am to 3 pm.  This program will help you understand more about your child’s grief and suggest healthy ways for your whole family to manage & cope with loss.  

For more information and registration details, visit their website, www.campmagik.org  or call Renee Searles McClatchey, 404-790-0140

Thanks to Karen DeLany, Kyle’s mom, for sharing this information.  Her daughter, Ashley, (Kyle’s sister) attended last year’s October camp.  Karen writes:  “They did a lot of symbolic things...they floated candles on magnolia leaves in the moonlight, they released balloons with messages, they wrote letters to their loved ones,… all stuff Ashley needed encouragement to do, but did it and loved it!”   In Loving Memory of Kyle, 12/20/89 – 9/4/06    

----------------------------------------------------------------
First Thanksgiving

The thought of being thankful

fills my heart with dread.

They’ll all be feigning gladness,

not a word about her said.

These heavy shrouds of blackness

enveloping my soul,

pervasive, throat-catching,

writhe in me and coil.

I must, I must acknowledge,

just express her name,

so all sitting at the table,

know I’m thankful that she came.

Though she’s gone from us forever

and we mourn to see her face,

not one minute of her living,

would her death ever replace.

[image: image11.wmf]So I stop the cheerful gathering,

though my voice quivers, quakes,

make a toast to all her living,

that small tribute’s all it takes.

By Genesee Bourdeau Gentry from “Stars in the Deepest Night – After the Death of a Child”, in memory of her daughter, Lori Ann Elizabeth Gentry

Coping With Grief During the Holidays

     Whether it is the first holiday season without your loved one, or the twenty-first, the holidays can be a difficult time.  While others around us celebrate the joy of the holiday season, it can be a piercing reminder of the missing loved one in your life.

This season can be especially difficult because of the commercial nature of our society. With holiday items and sales displays being put up in mid-October, we have almost three months to dread the sharp reminder of our loss.  This dread is often an unnecessary feeling, in that the special day is often more painful than its predecessor or the following day.  The dread is often worse than the actual day, which leaves us with an anticlimactic feeling.

     A common question asked by those mourning a loved one or struggling to make sense of other losses is “How can I get through the holidays?”  The easiest answer is that there is no one right way, much like the path to healing is unique for each person.

     Here are some suggestions for people experiencing bereavement for coping during the holidays:

Plan ahead for the approaching holidays.  Accept that this might be a difficult time for you.  The additional stress this season brings may impact you emotionally, physically, and spiritually.  These are normal reactions.  Be prepared for rushes of emotions that may occur.

Recognize that this season will be different.  Include those in your family in the decision making process.  Decide what traditions you want to continue and possibly start a new tradition honoring the memory of your loved one.

Know Your Limits.  Don’t over commit yourself and give yourself permission to be where you are in your grief.  If you do not feel like attending social functions, give yourself permission to stay home.  Go easy on yourself.

Rely on Your Support System.  Your friends and family want to be there to support you during this difficult time.  Try not to isolate yourself from that support.  Know that it might require more energy to attend social gatherings, but the support you receive may contribute to your healing.  Talk about your feelings.  Let people know if you are having a tough day.

Expect to have grief affect you in many different ways.  Try not to be caught off guard when you find yourself having “grief bursts” at unexpected times.  You may find that you need more rest during this time, as grief can take a physical toll on your body.

Start a new Tradition.  Slight changes to your holiday routine may make big differences.  Attend a different service than you traditionally attend.  Buy an ornament that reminds you of your loved one.  Let someone else do the cooking – unless that is your therapy.

Volunteer.  Ring a bell for the Salvation Army, serve a meal at the Firehouse Shelter, do something outside yourself and you will find meaning through service to others. 

Written by Brian S. Rodgers and reprinted from Tears to Hope, Volume 8, Number 10 a newsletter for The Amelia Center, providing a place of hope for grieving children, parents and families in Birmingham, www.ameliacenter.org 
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Monthly support group meetings are the heart of The Compassionate Friends. These gatherings provide a safe and caring environment in which bereaved parents and siblings can talk freely about the emotions and experiences they are enduring. Parents and siblings receive the understanding and support of others who have “been there.”  

Through the years, the hope for the future that is provided through these sharing sessions has been more helpful than anything else in resolving the grief of bereaved parents. Siblings, grandparents and other adult family members are also welcome at TCF meetings.

The death of a child of any age, from any cause, is a shattering experience for a family.  When a child dies, to whom does a family turn for the emotional support it will need during the grief journey that lies ahead?  The Compassionate Friends understands that grief for a child lasts longer and is more intense than society commonly recognizes.  Other grieving parents can offer empathy and understanding of this loss, while also recognizing that each person’s grief is unique.
 Thanksgiving Prayer

Today, we give thanks for our friends,

Those that time has taken far from us,

Those we cherish now and those we have yet to meet.

We give thanks for our family,

Those members who are with us in spirit

And those who are a distance away.

We give thanks for our expanding family,

For relatives need not always be family

And family need not always be relatives,

Love creates families.

We give thanks for our children,

For the ones who are here,

And the ones that live on only in our memory.

We thank you.

Amen

TCF Madison Chapter
*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *

Rebuilding Your Life One Piece at a Time

Death, especially unexpected death, changes one’s life in ways that cannot be expected.  With the death of someone close, one’s world is forever changed

One analogy I have found myself using with clients is the following:  If you were to imagine the day before your loved one died, there was an intact picture of your life.  The picture may not have been perfect, but it was there and it made sense.  There was a beginning, a middle and an expected end.  With death comes the destruction of that picture.  It is as if the picture is taken out of your hands, smashed to the ground in a thousand pieces and then some of the most treasured pieces are forever taken away.

The challenge with grief is to then take all of those pieces which are left and attempt to make a new picture.  The picture of the life you once had is impossible to recreate, as much as one may try, it cannot be recreated with pieces missing.  A new picture must be assembled with the pieces that are left and with new pieces that are picked up along the way.

The process of “putting the pieces back together” is one that often feels chaotic and confusing.  It may sometimes be surprising to find out how much thinking is involved in the grief process.  Thoughts bounce around trying to connect “what was” with “what is” and struggle to make sense out of what seems to be incomprehensible.

With each piece, the bereaved, through trial and error, find where each piece belongs or even if it belongs at all.  This process is different for every person and does not adhere to any kind of timeline. This (what feels like endless) thinking is the work that grief demands – it is the creation of a new picture of your life – created one piece at a time. 

Written by Stephanie Elson, lifted from the Tears to Hope August/September 2007 newsletter of The Amelia Center, Birmingham, AL, providing a place of hope for grieving children, parents and familes, www.ameliacenter.org

News from the Gwinnett Chapter                      We reach out to you with the understanding and love only another bereaved parent can offer.  Attending meetings and learning from others what has helped them is one way to ease the pain of losing a child.  We welcome you to join us at the Gwinnett Chapter of TCF.  

To Our New Members:  Coming to the first meeting is the hardest, but you have nothing to lose and everything to gain.  Try not to judge your first meeting as to whether or not The Compassionate Friends will work for you.  At the next meeting you may find just the right person or just the right words said that will help you in your grief work.                  To our members who are further down the “Grief Road”    -     We need your encouragement and your support.  Each meeting we have new parents.  Think back – what would it have been like for you at your first meeting if there had not been any TCF ‘veterans” to welcome you, share your grief, encourage you and tell you “your pain will not always be this bad, it really does get better.” 
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The Annual Gwinnett Chapter Picnic will be on Saturday, September 15, 2007 from 4:00 – 6:30 at Rhodes Jordan Park in Lawrenceville.  This year’s picnic will be catered & BBQ will be on the menu.   Many thanks to Gary Fox, who is donating the cost of the catering in memory of his son, G.W. Fox.    We will have bbq pulled pork, chicken barbeque pieces, bread, baked beans, coleslaw & potato salad.   If you would like to bring your favorite salad, side dish, appetizer, snacks (chips, pretzels, etc.) or dessert, that would be great.   Sweet tea & water will be provided by the chapter.   We will have our Memorial Balloon Release between 5:30 and 6:00.   Please bring your own balloons; however, we will have helium and some extra balloons available.   Since the picnic is being catered, it would be very helpful to have an idea of how many people to expect.  Please RSVP to Gail Martin, phone 770-527-3475 or email hlgail07@yahoo.com by Sept. 10 to let us know how many will be in your group.  As always, you are welcome to bring friends and/or family members.   Check our local website: www.tcfgwinnett.homestead.com/index.html for pictures of past picnics. 

National Children’s Memorial Day

The senate has, for many years, at the request of The Compassionate Friends, proclaimed the second Sunday in December as National Children’s Memorial Day to coincide with The Compassionate Friends Worldwide Candle Lighting.   Members of all TCF chapters join tens of thousands of families worldwide in lighting candles at 7 pm as an act of symbolic remembrance.  This is an annual event where persons around the globe, united in the loss of a child, light candles for one hour the second Sunday in December.  Candles are first lit at 7 pm local time just west of the International Date Line.  As candles burn down in one time zone, they are then lit in the next, creating a virtual 24 hour wave of light as observances continues in countries around the world.   This year the Gwinnett Chapter will sponsor a Candle Lighting Ceremony as part of The Compassionate Friends worldwide candle lighting remembrance services on Sunday, December 9, 2007, National Children’s Memorial Day, at Rhodes Jordan Park at the Stanley Gunter Pavilion, where our annual picnic is held.   We will begin lighting our candles promptly at 7:00 pm.  Please plan to arrive by then.   You may bring your own candle and we will have extras.  This is a very poignant ceremony to remember our child, sibling, grandchild during the busy holiday season.  Many of us have discarded old traditions, kept some traditions and found new rituals to connect us with our children.   This may be one of your new traditions, a memory to cherish.  Please join us on December 9th.  

Birthday Table
The Gwinnett Chapter has a Birthday Table every month.  We have a special table set up with our butterfly candle and birthday poem and there is plenty of room for pictures.  If your child, grandchild or sibling’s birthday falls in that meeting month, you will have the opportunity to share some of your special memories with us.    Please bring your favorite pictures and/or mementos for our Birthday Table and also, please feel free to bring your child’s favorite snacks and/or drinks for our snack table.   

Our chapter also has a Lending Library.  We have an extensive collection of bereavement books & materials, some purchased by TCF Gwinnett and some donated by parents.  You are more than welcome to check out books for as long as you need; there is no due date & there are no late fees.   If you have grief books that you would like to donate, we welcome new additions for our library.   We will place a label inside the book that it has been donated by the parent (s) or sibling of the child’s name.   

TCF Gwinnett Tee Shirts

Tee shirts will be sold at each chapter meeting and will be available at the picnic.   These are high quality gray tee shirts with the TCF logo in royal blue on the front left side, and on the back there is a red heart with Forever in my Heart poem inscribed, and two royal blue butterflies on each side of the heart.  Shirts are available in Small, Medium, Large, Ex-Large and 1X.   They are $15 each.  The poem reads as follows:                                              We thought of you with love today                                        But that is nothing new                                                       We thought of you yesterday                                               and the day before that too.                                                We think of you in silence                                                   and speak your name                                                           All we have are memories                                                   and your picture in a frame.                                               Your memory is our keepsake                                             with which we will never part.                                                 God has you in his keeping                                                  We have you in our hearts.                                                (author unknown)

If you would like to give of your time, and volunteer in any way to our chapter, we warmly welcome new volunteers.  This is your chance to give back and to help out with the “behind the scenes” efforts for our local chapter.    We need new volunteers to successfully continue the efforts begun when the Gwinnett Chapter was created in 1994.    Volunteer opportunities range from helping to set up a meeting, becoming a facilitator, and making phone calls.  This is a great way to give back in memory of your child after you have found hope, encouragement and strength from TCF to survive & thrive in spite of life’s worst tragedy.  Making the change from needing help & finding help to giving help & support to new parents is another healing milestone.    Please call or e-mail June Cooper, 770-995-5268, jc30044@flash.net, if you have questions or if you’d like to volunteer.

Gifts of Love                                                                   A love gift is a financial donation to The Compassionate Friends Gwinnett Chapter.  It is usually in honor of a child who has died, but it can also be from individuals who want to honor a relative or friend who has died, or simply a gift from someone who wants to help in the work of our chapter.  Love gifts are acknowledged in each quarterly issue.

In Loving Memory of Joey Robinson,                                         from his dad, Weyman Robinson

In Loving Memory of Jenny Gryzinski,                               from her grandmother, Dolores Gryzinski

In Loving memory of Jamie Quillen,                                   from her mom, Judy Quillen

In Loving Memory of Beth Rihm,                                       from her parents, Sally & David Rihm

In Loving Memory of Robert Scott Coltman,                                from his parents, Barnet & Ellen Coltman

Stamps were donated by Marvin Choate, for Remembrance Cards, in loving memory of his daughter, Fara Nicole

Cards were donated by Meg Avery for Remembrance Cards, in loving memory of her son, James

If you make a monetary donation to TCF Gwinnett, (which is tax-deductible)  you may specify whether you would like your contribution to go toward the memorial garden account, newsletter account or general account.   Funds from the general account pay for remembrance cards, postage, labels, the annual picnic, expenses associated with monthly meetings and for information packets for newly bereaved parents.    We do not receive funds from The Compassionate Friends National Office and we are always extremely appreciative for any contributions.  Please be assured, however, that there are no financial dues to be a member of TCF.   Everyone contributes in their own unique way; whether it be with time, donations of books for our library, referring newly bereaved parents to us, helping out at monthly meetings, making phone calls etc. 

News from TCF Atlanta/Tucker Chapter

Everyone is invited to TCF Tucker’s Annual Candle Lighting Service on Saturday, December 1, 2007 at the First Christian Church of Atlanta, 4532 LaVista Road, Tucker at 7 pm.    Featured guest speaker is Mitch Carmody, parent of Kelly & Megan, and author of “Letters to My Son”.   Mitch has also been a workshop presenter at several TCF National Conferences & at Bereaved Parents USA conferences.  He is a very inspirational and energized speaker and you won’t want to miss his words of hope and encouragement for the holidays.  Mark your calendar & check the website, www.tcfatlanta.org for further details. ************************************************

Bereaved Parents USA has a new chapter in Northeast Georgia – this group meets the third Thursday of every month at the First Baptist Church of Gainesville, 751 Green Street at 7:00 pm.  Contact Bill Patterson, 770-402-5294 or email William@pattersonusa.com for more information.   Visit their website www.bereavedparentsusa.com for more information

Our Credo...

We need not walk alone.

 We are The Compassionate Friends. 

We reach out to each other with love,

 with understanding and with hope. 

Our children have died at all ages and from many different causes, but our love for our children unites us. 



Your pain becomes my pain, 

just as your hope becomes my hope. 

We come together from all walks of life,

 from many different circumstances. 

We are a unique family because we represent many 

races and creeds.  We are young, and we are old. 

Some of us are far along in our grief, but others 

still feel a grief so fresh and so intensely painful that we feel helpless and see no hope.                   

  

Some of us have found our faith to be a source of 

strength; some of us are struggling to find 

answers.   Some of us are angry, filled with guilt or in 

deep depression; others radiate an inner peace. 

But whatever pain we bring to this gathering of 

The Compassionate Friends, 

it is pain we will share

just as we share with each other our love for our children.

We are all seeking and struggling to build a future for ourselves, but we are committed to building that future together as we reach out to each other in love and share the pain as well as the joy, share the anger as well as the peace, share the faith as well as the doubts and help each other to grieve as well as to grow. 

We need not walk alone.

 We Are The Compassionate Friends .


The Compassionate Friends Sibling Credo

We are the surviving siblings of The Compassionate Friends.

We are brought together by the deaths of our brothers and sisters.  

Open your hearts to us, but have patience with us.  Sometimes we will need the support of our friends.  At other times we need our families to be there.  Sometimes we must walk alone, taking our memories with us, continuing to become the individuals we want to be.

We cannot be our dead brother or sister, however, a special part of them lives on with us.

When our brother or sister died, our lives changed.  We are living a life very different from what we envisioned, and we feel the responsibility to be strong even when we feel weak. 

Yet, we can go on, because we understand better than many others the value of family and the precious gift of life.  

Our goal is not to be the forgotten mourners that we sometimes are, 

But to walk together to face our tomorrows as

Surviving Siblings of The Compassionate Friends.


Would you like to honor your child by making a donation to the Gwinnett TCF Chapter  in his or her memory?

Please fill out the information below, clip and mail with your tax deductible donation to: Gwinnett TCF,  Mike Sullivan, 

315 Victorian Lane, Duluth, GA 30097. 

(Please make checks payable to TCF Gwinnett.) 

Name_____________________________________________

Address:__________________________________________

In Memory of:_____________________________________

Please specify if you would like your donation added to the Children’s Memorial Account, Newsletter Account, or General Account.
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On Seeing Many Orange-Colored Butterflies in September
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Time between summer and winter,


Time under changing skies –


muted and heavy with foresight,


or endless blue, smiling at butterflies.





Time between summer and winter,


Time between laughter and tear –


harvest of beauty remembered


and voices (where are you?) to hear.





Time between summer and winter,


Thoughtful and painful and wise –


muted and heavy with losing,


but also – smiling at butterflies.





By Sascha Wagner


From her book “The Shadow and the Light”
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